

國際扶輪 3450 地區 (香港/澳門/蒙古國) Rotary International District 3450 (Hong Kong, Macao & Mongolia)

District Governor Jones C. H. Wong 王仲熹總監 月 郭 Governor

Unit 306, Elite Industrial Centre, 3/F., 883 Cheung Sha Wan Road, Kowloon, Hong Kong, SAR Email: jones127@netvigator.com Tel: (852) 2770 2871 Mobile: (852) 9492 1190 Fax: (852) 2388 5173



第44卷 第三期 Volume 44 Issue 3

2003年 9月 September 2003

Monthly Bulletin

Governor's Message

August has just gone and 2 of the 12 months have passed in my Rotary Year. In these 60 days I have encountered many good experiences within the District and the clubs, and even other partners in service from other organizations. It was indeed a very good start.

In the Rotary calendar, August is designated as the Membership and Extension Month. This is an ideal time to recruit new members for the clubs. The continued viability of Rotary depends on successful membership development effort at every level.

It has been said that membership development underpins both the philosophical and operational cornerstones of Rotary International. The four Avenues of Service require an active and growing membership in order to fulfill the Object of Rotary.

нийслэ РОТАРИ КЛУ РОТАРИ КЛУ

District Governor delivered speech to the 4 clubs in Mongolia, 15 August, 2003

A strong and growing membership base allows Rotary to expand humanitarian and educational work in our communities and throughout the world, strengthening our efforts to advance peace, understanding, and goodwill. It also provides financial support for the Rotary Foundation of RI, enhances Rotary's public image, introduces fresh perspectives to our clubs, helps develops future leaders, promotes fellowship, and creates opportunities to include non-Rotarian family members in the family of Rotary.

If we want this organization to be handed down to the next generation of Rotarians, we must constantly work to infuse new blood into our ranks.

To respond the request by RI President Jonathan Majiyagbe on Membership and Extension movement, District 3450 has just chartered two new clubs in Mongolia. Both Rotary Club of Niislel, Ulaanbaatar and Rotary Club of Zuunmod, Tuv

> Province in Mongolia were admitted to membership in Rotary International on July 18, 2003. The first new club with 25 charter members was sponsored by RC of Mid-Level, the home club of District Governor Jones Wong; and the second new club with 27 charter members was sponsored by RC of Kingspark Hong Kong, the home club of Governor Elect Alexander Mak. A delegation of 27

members including 15 from Hong Kong, 10 from Macao, and 2 from Shanghai, led by Jones and Shirley made an official visit to Mongolia from August 13 to 19. A grand Charter Night to celebrate the two new born Rotary Clubs was very well set up at Bayangol Hotel on August 15, 2003. The two Charter Certificates were given to the two Charter Presidents separately, Undarlaa Battogtokh of RC of Niislel, and Battsetseg Shagdar of RC of Zuunmod in the presence of over 300 local and overseas Rotarians, Rotaractors, and guests. Having enjoyed and shared such a gorgeous and wonderful party, I must express my thousands thanks to our District Extension Chairperson Herbert Lau, and Assistant Governor L Gombo for their hard works and excellent preparations during the last several weeks before the visit. Also I would like to very especially express my gratitude to AG Rocky Chung, who has brought with him a big delegation of 10 Rotarians from Area 1, Macao. This is a good example to Lend a Hand in our clubs by helping to strengthen and diversify its membership.

For more knowledge and information about Membership and Extension program, please come to District Membership Development & Extension Seminar on September 20, 2003. Let us meet there, and Lend a Hand.

Jones C. H. Wong Governor

Governor Elect Column | 總監當選人的話





麥貴榮 Alexander Mak

While a busy one, the month of August was full of exciting events. At the beginning of the month, we had the Hong Kong International Model United Nations 2003 ('MUNA") when 300 students, 74 of them coming from overseas, assembled to debate international issues on a simulated UN assembly setting. Needless to say, we encountered many difficulties in the organization of this event. When it was first launched in March of this year, there was the SARS attack and we almost thought that we had to give it up, having regard to the difficulties in getting the overseas students to come Hong Kong after its being labeled as a SARS affected area, the reluctance of schools in Hong Kong to allow their students to do any sort of extra curricular activities during that time and the difficulties in getting corporate financial sponsorship at a time when corporate earnings were at its lowest point. Moreover, we also experienced an acute shortage of manpower since we only had the Rotaractors of the Rotaract Club of Victoria and the Rotaract Club of Kwai Chung doing most of the organization work. The success of this MUNA is, therefore, attributable to the dedication. commitment and hard work of these Rotaractors who set a very good example of 'Service Above Self' which we should all be proud of.

Then there was the district delegation to Mongolia in the middle of the month. I am happy to be there witnessing the chartering of the two new Rotary clubs the Rotary Clubs of Zuunmod and Niislel. I almost went into tears when I saw Charter President Battsetseq of Zuunmod received their charter from Governor Jones. Kingspark has talked about sponsoring a new Rotary club for many years and it is great that we finally did it, in particular, with Rotary Club of Zuunmod which provides a lot of service opportunities for us. Zuunmod is only a small town with about 35,000 people, most

of which are poor herders. Its unemployment rate is high and many of its people are leaving it and going to Ulaanbaatar to look for jobs. Many of those who stay behind do not have the means to satisfy their basic needs. It is, therefore, encouraging to see the members of Zummod joining their hands in Rotary to do something to improve the living conditions of their fellow town folks. It is even more encouraging to see our Rotaractors from the Rotaract Club of Kowloon Northwest lending their hands to these people by helping them to dig a well from which they can have drinking water. These Rotaractors have set a very good example for other Rotaractors in the district in having lent their helping hands outside Hong Kong to those who are in need in another country.

On 30th August 2003, we had the District Rotary Foundations Seminar. This is a very important seminar, since many of our fellow Rotarians were not familiar with the programmes of the Rotary Foundation nor knew much about how to successfully apply for matching grants. It is, therefore, very encouraging to see the excitement in their eyes after they have learnt about the secrets of getting matching grants and also about the many international service projects that are now available for their participation. There was also some discussion about the new district simplified grants. Together with matching grants,

these grants will help us to experience more about the internationality of Rotary, the Rotary Foundation and its programmes, and the use to which our contributions to the Rotary Foundation are put through the World Fund and our District Designated Fund. I look forward to the time when each of us in the district truly feels that we are part of the 1.2 million Rotarians worldwide.

Then, on 31st August 2003, we had the Rotaract Presidents Training Seminar. As I understand it, this is the first time when Rotarians did a formal training seminar for our Rotaract presidents. This was organized to allow these presidents to know about our theme for this year, the four presidential emphases, the Rotaract's presidential citation and how they can plan their activities along those lines.

While giving them hints on how to do effective service projects, we also explained to them how the Rotary Foundation worked and how they could get financial support for their projects through matching grants and district simplified grants. In the discussion session for the presidents, there was a lot of change of ideas and experience sharing. As a result of this training, these Rotaract presidents knew more about Rotary, how it relates to Rotaract, and how they could join hands with Rotarians to make the best use of our Rotaract programme.



Alexander Mak and The Rotaract Club of Ulaanbaatar, 15 August, 2003

New Generations Month 扶輪新世代月

Dear Governor Jones and fellow Rotarians,

September is "New Generations" Month on the Rotary's Calendar. This reminds us to support our younger generation. It is our great pleasure and honour to act as the New Generations Coordinator for the past few years. I have been deeply impressed by Rotary's programs for our "New Generations" and particularly moved by the sense of commitment shown by our young people towards themselves and the society.

To echo Rotary's slogan "Every Rotarian an Example to Youth", Rotarians should be committed to serving as role models for the "New Generations". There is a wide range of youth programs, events and services in our District every year. On the District level, we have Interact for those aged 14-18, Rotaract for those aged 18-30, the Youth Forum, the Youth Exchange Program and Rotary Youth Leadership Awards. On the Club level, many youth programs such as character building, community services and career development are organized with the objective of grooming the younger generation for roles as future leaders of our society. All of them promote and foster ethnical standards, social awareness, civic responsibilities and international insight. Moreover, they provide the platform for the young to build connections and friendships with people from all walks of life.

As to our future programs, living in an ever-changing world, we should help our younger generation to develop the readiness to learn, the mood of lifelong learning and a flair for innovation. Meanwhile, we should establish a

cultural identity among our younger generation, encouraging them "to have a foothold in Hong Kong, to have the whole country in mind and the whole world in view / sight".

The "New Generations" is the key member of the Rotary family and the Rotarians are the effective mentors to the youth. They go hand in hand. The lively interaction depends on the active contribution made by the both parties! Nurturing takes time. Let's us be more active and find the time.

My fellow Rotarians, our young people are the most cherished assets of Hong Kong and represent our future. If our young people are not well nurtured, how can we have a future? We have the obligation not only to create a better future for the younger generations, but to cultivate them for a better tomorrow. Due to the combined impact of globalization and the economic restructuring in Hong Kong, we are now undergoing a difficult period of time. In particular, our young people are facing pressure and difficulties in pursing further studies and seeking jobs. They need our guidance, support, encouragement and love. Let's LEND A HAND to rally the



Past District Interact Chair Grace Yen, Governor Elect Alexander Mak and Past Governor Joseph Lee.

many positive forces in our District for the betterment of the younger generations. Involvement with the youth will help you stay flexible and young.

The valuable asset of our young people is their youth and their desire to learn. As the youth of today and the leaders of tomorrow, they should lead their lives with confidence and keep the exploration of the Society, the Country and the World with passion. The future leaders will need more than knowledge and ability. They will need to be committed to the wellbeing of their Family, Society, Country and the World. We will walk along with them to provide the best support as we can. But above all, they must upkeep their spirit, confidence and dream. The future prosperity of our society lies in their hands. I trust our Rotarians will want to be part of it!

Yours in Rotary,

PDG Joseph Lee New Generations Coordinator (2003-2004)



Rotary Foundation Seminar 扶輪基金研討會 2003.08.30

















Interact Bazaar 2003.08.24 扶輪少年團慈善賣物會



















Governor's Official Visits 總監公式訪問































1941-1945

The Unknown Period of Rotary in Shanghai (2)

The Rotary Club of Shanghai was first admitted membership to Rotary International in 1919. However, in the RI archive, there was no record of Rotary activity in Shanghai during the period of 1942 to 1945. What bappened? Your District Information Coordinator Herbert K. Lau has been given a piece of story which will tell you. Here is the Part 2.....

(.....cont.)

1945 — At a meeting of the board of The Rotary Club of Shanghai held on 15th November, it was decided to enquire from Rotary International's special delegate in China, Vice President of R.I., Dr. C.T. Wang, as to the steps it would be necessary to take in order again to regularize the Club's position with Rotary International. Dr. Wang in reply gave certain direction and enquired inter alias whether the Club's Charter was still available, to what extent club records had been kept up and whether club and R.I. dues had been collected in the interval.

To those questions, the Club replied as follows: "The Club's Charter (No.545) is intact. We have not collected any club dues after 1 January, 1942. The R.I. per capita tax and subscription fees for "The Rotarian" were collected and remitted for the 2nd half of 1941, but since then no attempt has been made to collect R.I. dues and in any case it would have been impossible to remit them."

At that moment, there were some 72 of the members on the old roster who were believed to be in Shanghai, but some 15 of those had not yet attached meetings. Some of them had been contacted and were found to have failed to attend because they thought they had hesitation to re-join the Club owing to temporary financial embarrassment due to the complete dislocation of their business and/or heavy personal losses of property and effects during the war, and inability to obtain funds from abroad owing to normal banking facilities were not yet been available.

In consideration of the difficulties facing many members, the board of directors at a meeting held on the 29th November placed before the members of the Club's resolution in the effect

"that for a period of six months all members, if they so wish, may remain members of the Club without review of their old classification." which resolution was passed unanimously.

The board felt that although some members would be unable to continue membership on the basis of their old classification, and some are doubtful as regards the outlook for the future, it would not seen reasonable in view of the uncertain and quite abnormal business situation prevailing in Shanghai, to start a general review of classification and possibly deny membership to persons who might later on be fitted in. It was realized, of course, that this procedure was not strictly according to the letter of the R.I. Constitution and By-laws, but it was felt that the maintenance of fellowship and contact in that depressing situation was of paramount importance. It was well understood at the same time, that in the case of members who are definitely unable to retain membership they should step down and make room for new members to fill the vacant classifications.

Rotarians from outports who were transferring their business to Shanghai would be taken care of by the Club as soon as possible, and in the meantime they were treated as Visiting Rotarians.

It was the view of the board of directors and members that the Shanghai Rotary Club as much had not been dissolved — they had simply discontinued to meet. According to strict Rotary rules, they had, of course, ceased to exist as a club in good standing when they failed to meet regularly and failed to collect R.I. dues and club subscriptions for four years, but on the other hand had no feel that the board of directors of Rotary International must apply a special ruling as regards the Club, and other clubs similarly situated, where a large majority of the old members were ready to resume meetings as soon as circumstances permitted after the end of the hostilities.

On this assumption, it had not been considered necessary to reconstitute the Club, and the activities as far as present circumstances permit had simply been taken up where left off in December, 1941. On that basis, members had passed the following resolution at the meeting on the 29th of November:

"that the officers and board of directors elected in 1941, and whose activities were discontinued under force majeure in December of that year, shall continue to function until the end of the present Rotary Year (30th June, 1946)."

It was the desire of a majority of members present at the above meeting that weekly meetings should be resumed forthwith, but in deference to the wishes of a number of members who found that owing to transportation difficulties, and in some cases also account of expenses, less frequent meetings were to be preferred, it was decided for the time being to meet every second Thursday only.

For that moment, it was not proposed to open the office again or to engage a paid secretary, but that would be done as soon as circumstances would

permit and in the meantime, the current officers would carry on the necessary routine work.

It was confidently hoped that as from 1st January, 1946, more than or less normal activities would be resumed such as the collection of R.I. dues (per capita tax and subscription to "The Rotarian" magazine) and the necessary club dues to meet current expenses. At the same time, the rules regarding regular attendance would be reinstated and enforced.

Owing to the high cost of printing, the renewal of the publication of the Club's weekly bulletin "The Pagoda" would also have to await better times.

Some members who had left or were leaving for holidays abroad had been supplied with usual Rotary Card of Introduction of six months' validity on the understanding that all R.I. dues would be paid on their return or by friends on their behalf.

The above report was recorded by Club Secretary E.S. Thellefsen, and was endorsed by Club President William Z.L. Sung on the 5th day of December, 1945, in Shanghai.

(END)

(NOTE)

The "first" Rotary Club of Shanghai was admitted membership to Rotary International in 1919 on the first day of October. The activity of the Club was suspended during the Pacific War and the membership was terminated by Rotary International on 31 December, 1943. On 27 March, 1946, The Rotary Club of Shanghai was admitted to Rotary again. However, the membership was terminated once again on 16 October, 1951, due to the laws of The People's Republic of China.

Beginning from 1998, a group of Rotarians from other parts of the world working or residing in Shanghai formed a regular fellowship. Until the year of 2001, upon the strong request of this group of Rotarians, The Board of Rotary International authorized on 16 June, a special provisional status to this group to form the "new" Rotary Club of Shanghai. Later, a Provisional Club Certificate was granted in September. The Club was supervised directly by the Board of R.I.

On 7 February, 2003, the Board of R.I. decided that The Rotary Club of Shanghai (Provisional) to be allocated to District 3450 under the supervision of the district governor.



District Extension - organize new Rotary clubs

My Dear Fellow Rotary Leaders:

The Importance of Extension

For Rotary International to continue it's vital humanitarian work and expand its service to communities at home and around, its membership base must continue to increase. More members means more knowledge, more talent, and more energy to succeed in Rotary's humanitarian work and to carry out ambitious projects that will touch the lives of hundreds of thousands of people. Each new Rotarian brings a range of personal and professional resources and skills that can greatly strengthen a Rotary club's ability to serve the community and the world.

Membership Growth and Development

All Rotarians share the responsibility of ensuring membership growth and development through three key functions:

- * Retaining existing members
- * Recruiting new members
- * Organizing new Rotary clubs

Because these three elements are equally important to maintain membership growth and development, each needs to be emphasized at the club and district levels to ensure that Rotary clubs continue to be strong, relevant, and effective. Effective Rotary clubs

- * Sustain and/or grow their membership base
- * Implement successful projects that address the needs of their community and communities in other countries
- * Support The Rotary

- Foundation through program participation and financial contributions
- * Develop leaders capable of serving in Rotary beyond the club level

Why Organize and Sponsor New Clubs

In some cases, Rotary clubs may find it impossible to continue increasing their membership. For example, meeting facilities may not be able to accommodate a large group, or the meeting time may not be convenient for new members. In these situation, clubs are encouraged to assist in the organization of new Rotary clubs. In recent years, charter members of new Rotary clubs have been a vital element of Rotary's membership growth.

Because districts with a large membership base have distinct advantages over districts with a small number of clubs and Rotarians, and the continual proliferation of small districts has a detrimental effect on the administration and finances of RI, the RI Board encourages all existing districts to have at least 75 clubs and 2,700 Rotarians and urges districts with fewer than 75 clubs and 2,700 Rotarians to reach those numbers or to merge with neighboring districts to meet those minimums.

Our District 3450 now is composed of only 53 clubs with less than 2,000 Rotarians. It is far behind the minimum requirements laid down by the RI Board. We have too much room to develop ourselves if we do not want to be merged with our neighbours.

How To Sponsor New Clubs

Those interested in organizing a new Rotary club should first refer to Chapter 2, The District, in the Manual of Procedure. Then contact me directly for further guidance.

Organizing a new Rotary club requires a great deal of time and work, but many Rotarians have found it to be one of their most rewarding experiences. Organizing a new club is a very dynamic and fluid process.

Membership Development Recognition

Realizing that the continued growth and revitalization of Rotary's membership is essential to the future of the organization, in June 1997, the RI Board of Directors established an annual, standardized program of recognition for membership development and extension. The program is titled the Rotary International Membership Development and Extension This Award allows governors to identify a winning club in "Sponsoring A New Rotary Club".

My dear fellow Rotary leaders, now is your show of leadership in the District Extension. My door is open round the clock to welcome discussions on this matter.

Your partner in service,

Herbert K. Lau
District Extension Chairperson
Rotary International District 3450
www.Rotary3450.org
Tel: (852) 9310 4873
Email: herbilau@netvigator.com











Report on District Governor's official 總監公式訪問蒙古國四個扶輪社

2003.08.13-19

- Ulaanbaatar Rotary Club
- 2. Khuree Rotary Club
- 3. Niislel Rotary Club
- 4. Zuunmod Rotary Club
- Ulaanbaatar Rotaract Club

Locations: Ulaanbaatar and Zuunmod

August 14

According to the district leadership decision Area 9 Assembly was held on 14 August in Ulaanbaatar. This training assembly was conducted by Assistant District Trainer Alexander Mak, with talks from Governor Jones Wong, Past Governor Glory Chan, District General Secretary Tony Wong, Assistant Governor Peter Wan as well.

Assistant Governor, District Chairperson -Public & Media Relations (Mongolia), District Secretary (Mongolia), Club Presidents, Club Secretaries, Club Treasurers, Presidents Elect, Vice Presidents, Committee Chairs from the 4 Rotary clubs and officers and Rotaractors from The Rotaract Club of Ulaanbaatar have attended this training Assembly.

Leader Trainer was Governor Elect Alexander Mak. The other Trainers were Governor Jones Wong, Past Governor Gloria Chan, District General Secretary Tony Wong, and Assistant Governor Peter Wan

By courtesy of Governor Jones Wong, all participants were cordially invited to the Governor's Dinner in a local Chinese restaurant after the Area 9 Assembly.

August 15

Official Meeting

In the afternoon, District Governor Jones C.H. Wong and his team had an official meeting with District officers (Assistant Governor, District Chairperson - Public & Media Relations (Mongolia), District Secretary (Mongolia)) and Board members of

- (1) The Rotary Club of Ulaanbaatar
- (2) The Rotary Club of Khuree
- (3) The Rotary Club of Niislel
- (4) The Rotary Club of Zuunmod

District Governor Jones Wong has explained about planning guide for effective Rotary Clubs in order to help clubs establishing goals for the coming year and emphasized the importance of developing leaders capable of serving Rotary beyond the club level and implementing successful projects that address the needs of its community locally and in other countries, sustain and increase its membership base.

District Governor Elect Alexander Mak has

emphasized the importance of insurance cover for implementing any Rotarian project and advised about Matching Grants, District Simplified Grants, Individual Grants and Rotary Foundation. He has also advised the necessity of at least 4 times per year club assemblies for each clubs.

District General Secretary Tony Wong gave a detailed information on Group Study Exchange 2003-2004, and explained about monthly bulletin, Joint Secretaries Meeting (JSM), dues to RI and District 3450, the attendance report and the other roles of District Secretariat.

All 4 Rotary clubs made reports on their activities, future plans, ongoing projects and new project proposals.

<u>Ulaanbaatar Rotary Club</u>

- Ongoing projects: 1. "Well" project
- 2. "Computer" project
- 3. "Nomad Sscholarships" project
- New project proposal:
- "Local community development"

Khuree Rotary club

Ongoing projects:

- 1. "Cervical Cancer Centre"
- 2. "Alcohol Recovery Centre"

Zuunmod Rotary Club

Project proposals:

- 1. The seeds of sustainable development of community (150,000 US\$)
- 2. Water purification & management (36,800 US \$)
- 3. International understanding
- Visit to The Rotary Club of Kingspark Hongkong

Selection of Rotary Scholars

District Governor Jones Wong, Governor Elect Alexander Mak, District General Secretary Tony Wong took an Interview with candidates for Ambassadorial Scholarships.

According to their previous academic achievement 4 candidates were selected from Mongolia.

- 1. Erdene Lkhagvatogtokh (6 Month Cultural Scholar)
- 2. Jigjidsuren Dari (1 Year Academic Scholar)
- 3. Luvsansharav Ulzii- Orshikh (1 Year Academic Scholar)
- 4. Tserenchimed Zorigtbaatar (Rotary World Peace Scholar)

Charter Presentation Ceremony

In the evening, 2003 there was the Charter Presentation Ceremony for the 2 new clubs: The Rotary Clubs of Niislel and Zuunmod.

Fellow Rotary leaders and fellow Rotarians from Hong Kong, Macao, Shanghai and Mongolia, and their spouses, Rotaractors, Interactors,





visit to the Rotary clubs of Mongolia 暨蒙古國兩個新社授証晚會

by M. Oyunchimeg (District Secretary - Mongolia)

Rotary Scholars and the other distinguished guests were participated in this ceremony.

Programme:

Presentation of Charter (Governor Jones Wong) to:

- 1. The Rotary Club of Niislel
- 2. The Rotary Club of Zuunmod

Presentation of President's Collar / Gravel / Bell

- 1. The Rotary Club of Mid-Level, Hong Kong to The Rotary Club of Niislel
- The Rotary Club of Kingspark Hongkong to The Rotary Club of Zuunmod

Presentation of Club Flag (District Extension Chair Herbert K. Lau) to:

- 1. The Rotary Club of Niislel,
- 2. The Rotary Club of Zuunmod

Presentation of Club Rostrum (Tribune)

- 1. President Jargalsaikhan of Ulaanbaatar Rotary Club to *The Rotary Club of Niislel*,
- 2. President Batbold of Khuree Rotary Club to The Rotary Club of Zuunmod)

Governor's Official Visit to 4 Clubs

Presentation of District Rotary pins to 4 Clubs (District General Secretary Tony Wong)

Club Report by President of Ulaanbaatar Club Report by President of Khuree Club Report by President of Niislel Club Report by President of Zuunmod

Keynote Speech by Governor Jones Wong District Governor Jones C.H. Wong delivered the message from Rotary International President Jonathan Majiyagbe.

Performance & Entertainment
Rotaract Club of Ulaanbaatar has made greeting
with wonderful performance.

August 16

Visit to Zuunmod Rotary Club

On 16 August Governor and his team visited to Zuunmod City and had a meeting with the Tov Province Governor. Also they participated in ribbon cutting ceremonies of the Rotary/Rotaract Projects on Water Well, Mobile Library, Internet Café

August 17

Garden party with Rotaract Club in Gachuurt Governor Jones Wong and Lady Wong were the host of the party with local Rotaractors.

Rotarian Frank & Nancy YIH from The Rotary Club of Shanghai, District General Secretary Tony WONG from the Rotary Club of Happy Valley, District Advisor (Mongolia) Herbert K. LAU from The Rotary Club of Tolo Harbour, Rotaractors. Assistant Governor Gombo, the New Generations Director M. Oyunchimeg. Rotarians from Ulaanbaatar Rotary Club Barrie Evan, Nicole and Professor Ts. Mukhar, Director of Hospital # 1, participated in this party.

Ulaanbaatar Rotaract Club Project proposal:

"Let's live without trash!" – total value of the project 15,390 US\$

The Rotaractors gave a first class presentation on their "waste bin" project. They hoped that this could surely achieve Matching Grants from The Rotary Foundation.

Frank YIH from The Rotary Club of Shanghai introduced to Rotaractors about wonderful projects of "GIFT OF LIFE" and "ROTAPLAST".

Frank and Nancy were very concern about the children of Mongolia. They wanted to know the needs of the underprivileged Mongolian children who have problems with their hearts and lips and asked a favour to coordinate the Rotary / Rotaract clubs in Mongolia to identify those children in need.

(Project "Gift of Life" and Project "Rotaplast" are always ready to lend their hands. The Shanghai and/or other Rotary clubs around the world are preparing to serve in cooperating with the volunteer doctors team.)

And there was also project of "Gift of Life" by Australian Rotarians to Mongolia in 1994 and it inspired people of Ulaanbaatar to form the first Rotary club.

Professor Ts. Mukhar, who is a director of University Central Hospital #1 has given some information on current situation of medical service in Mongolia. He has particularly emphasized the needs of establishing Kidney Transplantation Centre and asked for some opportunity finding more and more people from the other corner of the world who would really want to sow the seeds of love to Mongolia, especially in health sector through the Rotarian activities.

Besides of many official visits, District Governor and his dream team enjoyed with visiting Embassy of China, museums, local nomad families, horseback riding, folklore shows, shopping, variety of food, etc.





Rotary in Macao - the path of The Rotary Club of Macau

The idea of setting up a Rotary Club in Macao was raised for the first time in 1938. However, due to the Pacific War, the idea did not become a reality at that time. In 1946 when Macao and Hong Kong began to recover from the effects of the 2nd World War, the idea of forming a club in Macao was resurrected.

Henrique Nolasco Jr., a resident of Macao, was invited to attend the weekly meeting of the Hong Kong Rotary Club. He was very impressed by the fellowship and the ideals of Rotary. On his return to Macao, urged on by his enthusiasm, meetings were held with the then District Governor Arthur Woo and others who gave their assistance and advice for setting up a Club. On 11th January, 1947, a dinner was held at the Fat Siu Lau Restaurant at which the 36 founding members appointed their first Board of Directors. The Rotary Club of Macau was thus formed and began functioning as a provisional club.

Though still lacking official recognition by Rotary International, the provisional club set its course to fulfill the ideals of Rotary by creating "The Welfare Fund of the Rotary Club of Macau" which was to help many worthy causes in our community such as Homes for the Destitute and Aged, the Portuguese Red Cross, the inhabitants of Taipa and Coloane, the Canossian Institute, The Salesian Orphanage, Peng Man School, Kiang Wu Hospital, The Tong Sin Tong Association, primary and commercial schools and the S. Rafeal Hospital Maternity Wing, The Rotary Children's Library was also set up for the primary school children.

On 16th June, 1947 the Rotary Club of Macau received official recognition from the Rotary International and was chartered as Club No. 6662 with the then District 57. On 12th and 14th March, 1949, Macao had the honour of being the venue of a District Conference which was attended by hundreds of Rotarians from the 12 clubs in the Far East. During the 1950-51 Rotary Year, The Rotary Club of Macau had privilege of having its Past President Pedro G. Lobato elected District Governor. In this capacity he attended the Rotary International Convention in Detroit, USA.

In 1951, as of result of the concerted efforts of all Rotarians united in the ideal of service, the Rotary Club of Macau open the "Lara Reis Anti-Cancer Clinic". It was located at "Sol Poente", the residence of the late Rotarian Fernando Lara Reis who had bequeathed it in his will to the Portuguese Welfare Organization Santa Casa da Misericordia which subsequently administered the Clinic.

In the beginning of the 1951-52 Rotary Year, political changes in China affected all the Rotary clubs in the District 57. Only four clubs from District 57 remained - Hong Kong, Kowloon, Macau and Taipei. Being too few in number to form a district, they composed an area under an Administrative Advisor nominated by Rotary International. The situation was brought back to normal when District 345, to which Macao belonged, was created several years later. In 1988, District 3450 was formed, with Hong Kong and Macao being a separate district from Taiwan.

The Rotary Club of Macau has been the meeting place for a wide cross section of Macao society, encompassing people of various professions and nationalities. A survey of members indicates that the

Club's members today are made up of 11 nationalities, who can speak a total of 16 languages. This is why, for many years now, English has been adopted as the working language for the Club meetings and proceeding.

In the 70's, the development of Macao led to growth in the Rotary movement here. New clubs were established, the Rotary Club of Hou Kuong was chartered in 1979, the Rotary Club of Macau Central in 1984, the Rotary Club of Amagao in 1986, the Rotary Club of Guia in 1993 and Rotary Club of Macau Islands in 1997.

As mentioned earlier, the Rotary Club of Macau has always shown a strong awareness of the needs of Macao and has contributed much of its capabilities to meet those needs through community projects. In the 60's, assistance was given in building a reservoir at the Ka Ho Leper Colony and in building and setting up of fully equipped vocational training workshops at the Boy's Home which at the time was being run by the Macao Police Force. In the 70's and 80's, the Club was involved in the construction of new shower rooms for the orphan's dormitories at the Sao Jose School in Ka Ho. Many smaller projects have also been carried out including the provision of bus shelters, children's playgrounds, donations and scholarships to students in need, subsidies to school canteens, old people's homes and refugee centers, and dental health programme for students.

"Preserve Planet Earth", which has become Rotary International's motto since 1990, has been implemented in Macao, with our club closely cooperating with local environmental activists, by supporting, their purchase of equipment



to measure pollution, developing a civic education campaign for keeping the city clean and beautiful and also by organizing tree planting activities. Other community service included a van donated to Caritas for the distribution of meals to elderly people living alone. Vegetarian meals were offered to the blind and elderly people at Chinese New Year when "Lai See" were also offered. Special equipment was sent to the Concordia School for the hearing impared.

The Rotary Club of Macau does not only confine its activities to those in need in Macao, it also plays its part in helping the world at large in the true spirit of Rotary International. The Club has taken an active part in the campaign against famine in Ethiopia, and in disaster relief in Columbia, Bangladesh and China, In 1997, we donated funds through our District to provide water storage facilities in outlying provinces in China that suffer from a short rainy season and a consequent water supply problem.

In 1999-2000, the Rotary Club of Macau together with the Rotary Club of Kowloon North, The Rotary Club of Taipei North, the Ama Rotary Club in Nagoya, and the Macau Catholic Social Services, built three primary schools in remote mountain villages in Du'An, Guangxi Province. The 2001-2002 Rotary Year, in a joint project with the Rotary Club of Kowloon North, two more primary schools were built, the Yan Ma and the Jian Quao primary schools. In addition, the completion of the unfinished building and the construction of new facilities and a dormitory for the Experimental Middle School n Du'An Town had its creemonial inauguration that August. We have also provided funds for the disaster relief that have been administered through both the

Catholic Social Service and through Rotary District 3450. We will continue to make funds available for such emergency relief.

Our Club is honoured with 34 Paul Harris Fellow and 4 Benefactors, who have made contributions to the Rotary Foundation, and through which the Rotary Club of Macau has sponsored promising young men and women to further their studies abroad in order to better serve Macao on their return. In 1978, Dr. Alfredo Ritchie was awarded a scholarship to study endoscopy in the USA and on his return, he was pioneer of this technique in Macao and later became the head of the Endoscop Department in the Macao Government Hospital. Dr. Ritchie became a Rotarian in 1983 and was the President for the 1987-1988 and 2001-02 Rotary years. Another scholarship was awarded to Dr. Tito Lopes who went to Australia to specialize in geriatrics, a speciality much in demand in Macao. For the Rotary year 2001-02, our Club sponsored Dr. Mok Toi Meng, who went to Melbourne as an ambassadorial scholar and furthered her studies in the field of cardiology.

With the increase of women in the professional world, our Club inducted its first female member in 1992 and by this year our Club has 9 active female members. Out of the 9 female members, Stella Kan became the first female President for the Rotary year 1996-97, follwed by Synthia Chan as this year's President and Fatima Ferreira as President Elect for the year 2004-05.

To commemorate our 50th Anniversary, a special post mark and specially designed envelope was introduced to the public on our birthday, 16th June, 1997, in Macao. Another event to mark the 50 years movement in Macao, the "Blind-Aid Charity Concert" was held on 13th December, 1997, at the Macao Stadium, Taipa, to help blind persons in Macao and Mainland. The concert was co-organized by the Macau Catholic Social Services and the Orbis Charity, with the support of Macao Government. The effort put into this concert by our Club led to the award of "The Best Achievement in International Service" that year.

For 3 consecutive years since the Rotary year 1999-2000, Rotary Club of Macau has organized Christmas Parties, together with the 3 centers of the Macau Association for the Mentally Handicapped, where we share during this festive seasons our love and care to these special children and their families.

In the Rotary year 2001-02, the 5 Rotary clubs in Macao with the cooperation of the Blood Transfusion Center, joined together to formed the first Blood Donation Day on 13th January, 2002 where 88 persons donated blood on that single day. Last year, the 2nd Blood Donation Day was held on 23rd March, 2003 where there was an increase in the donors. Hence, this has become an annual event for the 5 Rotary clubs in Macao and shall continue to be so.

Now, Rotary Club of Macau has began its 57th year where we are certainly looking forward to continuing serving and "Lend A Hand" to the local and international communities in the best Rotary Spirit - "Service is the commitment we shall always be faithful to".





HKIMUN小小聯合國

The Hong Kong International Model United Nations 2003

Organized by:

The Rotary Club of Kingspark Hongkong, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University

Co-organized by:

The Rotaract Club of Kwai Chung, The Rotaract Club of Victoria

Sponsored by:

The Rotary Club of Kingspark Hongkong, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, The Rotary Club of Happy Valley, The Rotary Club of Kwai Chung

Miracles happened in The Hong Kong International Model United Nations 2003 (31 July - 3 August), which was a simulation of the General Assembly of the United Nations. Delegates showed their courage to debate in English; organizing committee members used their mixture of talents to deal with problems. All of them attracted rounds of applause during the event. Thanks to The Rotary Club of Kingspark Hongkong for initiating this movement and giving youngsters chances to learn and grow.

The Opening Ceremony marked the very first page of the event. It was started by representatives from all delegations putting flags of their representing countries on a world map on stage. Afterwards, the ceremony was filled with inspiring speeches from our organizers, honourable guests including Governor Jones Wong and our keynote speaker, Senior Deputy Resident Representative of the United Nations Development Programme, Mr. Macleod Nyirongo.

Delegates intensively drilled their English during the four-day assembly. They had to be patient both physically and mentally. They practised public speaking and had to negotiate with other











delegates during caucuses.

Encouragingly, most of them showed improvements and got to appreciate more of the topics they discussed day by day.

Besides formal debates, organizers also encouraged international exchange through an enjoyable and relaxing atmosphere. International Night, which required delegates to wear national costumes of their representing countries, successfully achieved the aim. When you walked into the dining hall, you would be incredibly shocked by delegates' efforts on their appearance; you would be amazed by so many nationalities around you!

A group of Korean delegates showed their dancing talents that night. They performed their national dance in their elegant national costumes. From their performance, you would probably understand their nationality: unity and seriousness. You would also feel how they respect their national dance as respecting their country.

'Thanks for trusting yourself,' said one of the Committee Chairman, Alda Ma in the Closing Ceremony, which concluded the four-day event and explained the miracles. Efforts of delegates and organizing committee members were recognized at that touching moment. Best delegation awards were presented. Our Honourary Advisor, Mr. Anthony Hogan said, 'Each MUN has its own personality. The personality of HKIMUN 2003 was "Service".' PP Raymond Sin, the Chairman of the Organizing Committee, then echoed in his speech and showed the audience the service spirit in the Rotary Family. The ceremony was finally ended with tears, laughters and memories.

Alexander Mak Rotary Club of Kingspark Hongkong Advisor of HKIMUN 03

Rotaract Presidents Training Seminar 扶輪青年服務團團長研習會

Ruby Shek District Rotaract Representative

It has been about 35 years since the first Rotaract club formed in R. I. District 3450. We, Rotaract, are one of the sponsored organizations in Rotary and we have similar organizing structure as the Rotary. However, it has been a question to myself all these years, why the Rotaract is not in a good structure as the Rotary? Before being the District Rotaract Representative (DRR), the image of Rotaract to me is more or less like an after work friend's group. A group of young people gets together and visits a few community service centres. The rest of the time is fellowship & fun.

Well, I believe this is only part of the purpose in Rotaract. Rotaract is more than just visiting community service center, fellowship and fun. Due to my responsibility as the DRR, I have to learn the whole picture of Rotaract. The more I know about it, the more I found that I should share with other Rotaractors about what 'Rotaract' really is. This became one of my major objectives during my DRR year.

I am really glad that at the same time, our Rotary District has the same point of view as I am. They concern the youth development very much. With the encouragement and support from the Rotary District, we organized our first Rotaract Presidents Training Semina R.I. District 3450 history.

On the 31st August 2003, over 70 participants attended our first President Training Seminar. Among them there were advisors from the sponsoring Rotary clubs, Presidents and board member from the Rotaract clubs and we also have representatives from the provisional Rotaract clubs to attend the whole day seminar.

The seminar consists of three plenary sessions and a breakout session. It was declared open by our District Rotaract Committee Chairman (DRCC), Parry Poon. At the opening plenary session, District Governor (DG) Jones Wong, gave us speech on 'Why Are We Here' and the R.I. Theme of 2003-04. We then have Past District Governor (PDG) Anthony Hung, to present the Presidential Citation Program 2003-04, and followed by District Governor Elect (DGE) Alexander Mak, to talk to us on Preparation for Leadership.

After the opening plenary, we started the 1st plenary session. PDG Anthony Hung was the moderator of this session. We first had Past District Rotaract Representative (PDRR) Patrick Yung, to talk about 'How to be a successful Rotaract President'. We then had Past District Rotaract Vice Chair Ted Ho, to talk about 'Roles and Obligations of a Rotaract Advisor' and followed by myself to present on the 'Rotaract District Committee Structure and Responsibilities'. The aim of the whole morning session was to give each party a better idea on what their roles and responsibility is and to let them know more about their relating party's duty.

After lunch, it was the break out session. Participants were divided into two groups, one group for Rotaractor and one group for Rotarian. DRCC Parry Poon together with PP Tenny Leung and myself hosted the Rotaractor's session, whereas DGE Alexander Mak together with Past District Rotaract Chairpersons Herbert Lau and Ted Ho hosted the Rotarian's session. Two groups shared their experience and discussed on the problem they encountered. We all had a very fruitful discussion.

In the last session, we had our 2nd plenary session on 'Effective Service Projects and the Rotary Foundation'. DGE Alexander Mak was the moderator of this session. We had PP Amy Leung to give us presentation on this topic and PDRR Patrick Yung to give us examples on successful



Organizing Committee and Rotarians



Closing remarks by PDG Joseph Lee

Rotaract Projects. In PDRR Patrick Yung's presentation, he emphasized that we should not do project which we feel like doing, we should do projects which are needed to be done.



"Preparation for Leadership" by DGE Alexander Mak



"Presidential Citation" by PDG Anthony Hung

The whole seminar was wrapped up by a closing remark from PDG Joseph Lee. In his speech he emphasized a three characters word, 'MAP'. The MAP in our life is Mission, Action and Passion. Everyone has to have a mission in his or her life, that's why we joined Rotaract. We need to put our Mission into Action with our Passion. It was a very touching closing remark. We shake hands and hug each other to show our passion at the closing.

It was a very successful training seminar, we heard a lot of positive response from the audience. Not only Rotaract found the training seminar useful but also the Rotaract Advisor told us that this kind of seminar is what they needed. Some of them even request us to continue providing similar seminar in the future for the new Rotaractors and Rotaract advisors. With all these feedback, our Rotaract District will work hard to ensure this kind of good job will continue. However, I believe that without the Rotary District, this would not be a successful seminar. I would like to take this opportunity to thank you the following Rotarians for all their enthusiasm, hard work, caring and support to Rotaract.

District Governor Jones Wong
District Trainer, PDG Y. K. Cheng
Assistance District Trainer, DGE Alexander Mak
New Generation Coordinator, PDG Joseph Lee
PDG Anthony Hung
DGS Tony Wong
DRCC Parry Poon
DRCC Domingo Chang
PP Amy Leung
PP Herbert Lau
PP Ted Ho
PP Tenny Leung



Membership Attendance Report July 2003 2003年7月社員出席報告

			membership		Jul-03		Attendance		Jul-03	This Rot	ary Year
Area	Rotary Club of	30-Jun-03	31-Jul-03	Change	Meetings	May-03	Jun-03	Jul-03	District Rank	District Rank	Average %
1	Guia	11	11	0	4	91.66%	91.66%	91.66%	1	1	91.66%
1	Hou Kuong	22	36	14	5	82.54%	82.54%	76.47%	13	7	79.51%
1	Macau Central	34	33	-1	5	47.00%	56.30%	62.00%	30	34	59.15%
1	Macau	41	43	2	5	58.00%	39.00%	61.00%	31	46	50.00%
1	Macau Islands	10	10	0	2	45.00%	45.00%	45.00%	48	50	45.00%
2	Happy Valley	29	28	-1	4	68.12%	68.12%	73.00%	15	17	70.56%
2	Hong Kong Harbour	26	26	0	5	62.00%	62.00%	70.00%	17	22	66.00%
2	Admiralty	38	36	-2	4	44.00%	51.00%	70.00%	18	33	60.50%
2	Wanchai	36	36	0	4	57.00%	57.00%	57.00%	36	38	57.00%
2	Hong Kong Northeast	54	51	-3	4	40.00%	40.00%	61.00%	32	45	50.50%
2	Hong Kong	127	126	-1	4	39.84%	39.84%	50.76%	43	49	45.30%
3	Queensway	24	24	0	3	76.00%	76.00%	76.00%	14	12	76.00%
3	Victoria	25	23	-2	4	61.00%	52.00%	80.43%	9	20	66.22%
3	Hong Kong Island East	42	41	-1	5	53.29%	61.40%	54.05%	40	37	57.73%
3	Hong Kong South	34	33	-1	5	52.00%	59.00%	39.00%	50	47	49.00%
3	Quarry Bay	11	11	0	4	36.00%	36.00%	36.00%	51	51	36.00%
4	Hong Kong City North	18	18	0	4	76.00%	79.00%	79.00%	11	9	79.00%
4	Causeway Bay	26	26	0	4	74.00%	84.00%	68.25%	19	11	76.13%
4	Bayview Sunshine HK	25	23	-2	3	46.00%	68.00%	62.32%	28	24	65.16%
4	Kingspark HK	33	36	3	4	65.00%	65.00%	65.00%	25	25	65.00%
4	Hong Kong North	38	38	0	5	52.63%	65.13%	63.16%	27	28	64.15%
4	Hong Kong Bayview	20	20	0	5	81.25%	64.75%	57.00%	37	32	60.88%
	Hong Kong Northwest	35	32	-3	4	66.00%	66.00%	92.10%	1	8	79.05%
5	Hong Kong Island West	54	54	0	4	68.00%	66.00%	84.50%	7	13	75.25%
5	City Northwest HK	19	19	0	5	72.00%	75.00%	66.00%	21	18	70.50%
5	Mid-level	18	18	0	5	64.00%	65.00%	65.50%	24	23	65.25%
5	The Peak	24	24	0	4	55.00%	55.00%	58.00%	35	39	56.50%
6	Kwai Chung	34	34	0	4	86.00%	86.00%	86.00%	4	2	86.00%
6	Channel Islands	20	21	1	4	75.00%	75.00%	88.00%	3	5	81.50%
6	Hongkong Sunrise	7	7	0	4	78.00%	78.00%	78.00%	12	10	78.00%
6	Tsuen Wan	30	22	-8	4	66.00%	66.00%	66.00%	22	21	66.00%
	Tolo Harbour	30	30	0	4	71.67%	64.63%	64.63%	26	26	
6			47	1							64.63%
6	New Territories	46 24	24	0	<i>4</i> 4	58.00%	59.00%	66.00%	23 34	29 30	62.50%
6	Tai Po	25				54.17%	65.00%	59.38%			62.19%
<u>6</u>	Shatin Paningula Sauth		25	3	3	55.00%	51.00%	51.00% 85.52%	42	3	51.00%
7	Peninsula South	30	33		4	85.71%	84.82%		5		85.17%
7	Peninsula Sunrise	15	15 57	0	4	85.00%	85.00%	85.00%	6	4	85.00% 75.00%
7	Kowloon Golden Mile	56	57 62	1	4	######	100.00%	50.00%	44	14	75.00%
7	Kowloon	63	62	-1 2	4	56.00%	57.00%	53.00%	41	41	55.00%
7	Peninsula Trimelateni Fast	22	24	2	4	46.00%	61.00%	49.00%	45	42	55.00%
7	Tsimshatsui East	22	20	-2	4	62.50%	62.50%	45.45%	47	43	53.98%
7	Kowloon North	36	36	0	4	55,00%	49.00%	48.00%	46	48	48.50%
8	Kowloon East	42	44	2	4	72.00%	62.03%	81.00%	8	15	71.52%
8	Kowloon West	42	42	0	5	67.36%	62.03%	67.22%	20	27	64.63%
8	Kwun Tong	24	24	0	4	59.09%	62.12%	62.12%	29	31	62.12%
8	Kowloon Northeast	17	17	0	3	55.50%	62.40%	54.90%	39	36	58.65%
8	Kowloon Northwest	24	24	0	4	55.68%	55.68%	55.68%	38	40	55.68%
9	Khuree	38	38	0	4	80.00%	80.00%	80.00%	10	6	80.00%
9	Ulaanbaatar	37	32	-5	4	58.80%	57.00%	60.40%	33	35	58.70%
10	Beijing (Provisional) #	49	47	-2	5	######	100.00%	43.00%	49	16	71.50%
10	Shanghai (Provisional) #	32	29	-3	5	60.25%	60.25%	73.00%	16	19	66.63%
	Total :	1639	1630	-9		61.09%	65.00%				65.02%



District Events

地區重要活動

20 / 9 / 2003 (Sat.)

District Membership Development & Retention Seminar

社員擴展及保留研討會

Holiday Inn Golden Mile Hotel 金域假日酒店

14 / 10 / 2003 (Tue.)

District Vocational Service Seminar 職業服務研討會

The Marco Polo Hong Kong Hotel 香港酒店

2-8 / 11 / 2003

World Interact Week 世界扶輪少年週

15-16 / 11 / 2003

44th District Conference 第44屆地區年會

HK Convention and Exhibition Centre 香港會議展覽中心

11 / 01 / 2004

District Interact Conference 扶輪少年團地區年會

To be announced 待定

30-31 / 01 / 2004

RYLA 扶輪青年領袖訓練營

High Islands Camp

District Sports Events

地區運動項目預告

28 / 9 / 2003 (Sun.)

District Swimming Gala 游泳共樂日

Ma On Shan Swimming Pool 馬鞍山游泳池

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kowloon Golden Mile 主辦社:九龍金域扶輪社

12-19 / 10 / 2003

District Tennis Tournament 網球比賽

To be announced 待定

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kowloon Northeast 主辦社:九龍東北扶輪社

end / 10 / 2003

Table Tennis Tournament **乒 乓** 球 比 賽

To be announce∂

待定

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kowloon West 主辦社:九龍西區扶輪社

9 / 11 / 2003 (Sun.)

Family Sports Day (Macao) 澳門家庭體育日

To be announceд

待定

Host Club: Rotary Club of Hou Kuong 主辦社:濠江扶輪社

19 / 11 / 2003 (Wed.)

Golf Tournament 高爾夫球比賽

Fanting Golf Club 粉嶺高爾夫球會

Host Club: Rotary Club of Channel Islands 主辦社:離島扶輪社

12 / 2003

Mahjong Tournament 麻將牌大賽

To be announced 待定

Host Club: Rotary Club of Hong Kong Northwest 主辦社:香港西北扶輪社

12 / 2003

Karaoke Contest 歌唱大賽

To be announce∂

Host Club: Rotary Club of Kowloon West 主辦社:九龍西區扶輪社

11 / 1 / 2004 (Sun.)

Family Sports Day (District) 地區家庭體育日

Siu Sai Wan Sports Ground 小西灣運動場

Host Club: Rotary Club of Tolo Harbour 主辦社: 吐露港扶輪社

Nomination for District Governor 2005-2006

The office of District Governor-nominee for the year 2005-2006 is now open for application. Pursuant to 15.070 of the RI By-laws, the nominated Rotarian must have the following qualifications at the time of selection:

- Membership, other than honorary, in good standing of a club in the district from which he/she is nominated;
- Full qualifications for such membership in the strict application of the provisions therefor, and the integrity of the Rotarian's classification must be without question;
- 3. Membership in a functioning club in good standing, which has no outstanding indebtedness to RI or to the district as of the close of the fiscal year preceding that in which the Rotarian is proposed as a candidate for nomination for governor;
- 4. Service as president of a club for a full term;
- Willingness, commitment and ability, physically and otherwise, to fulfill the duties and responsibilities of the office of governor as provided in section 15.090 of the RI By-laws;
- 6. The ability and commitment to meet additional qualifications called for on taking office; and
- The candidate, at the time of taking office, must have completed seven years of membership in one or more clubs.

Should any club wish to propose a Rotarian to be the candidate, please contact our District Governor directly for application form.

Jones C. H. Wong District Governor

2005-06年度 地區總監接受提名

2005-06 年度地區總監現已接受提名;根據國際 扶輪細則15.070,被提名的社員參與遴選時須具 備以下的資格:

- 1. 須為本地區一扶輪社資格完備之社員(不包括 榮譽社員);
- 須嚴格按照規定完全具備社員資格,且其職業 分類上確無疑問者;
- 3. 須為一功能正常之扶輪社之資格完備的社員, 而該社在提名其為地區總監候選人之上一會計 年度結束時對國際扶輪或地區並無未清款項 者;
- 4. 須為曾任滿一期之一社社長;
- 5. 須在體力及其他方面願意、承諾並能勝任履行 在15.090條規定之地區總監職務上應盡之任務 與責任者;
- 6. 在其就職時,須有能力並取得所要求的額外資格;
- 7. 在其就職時,須為一社或數社之社員,合計年 資已有七年以上者。

任何本區扶輪社意欲提名2005-06年度地區總監候選 人者,請與地區總監直接聯絡領取申請表格。

地區總監 王仲熹

Governor's Message | 區線監的話 (





總監的話

渡過了八月份,我任內的扶輪年

度也過了六分之一的時段。在這 60 天裡,通過扶輪地區,扶輪社以及其他服務團體,我獲得了寶貴的經驗,擁有一個良好的開端。

在扶輪年度,八月是社員發展及 擴展月。這是理想時刻去發展新會 員。持續有效的扶輪社全賴各層次成 功擴展新會員。

社員發展是國際扶輪兩大基石— 理念和行動的重要支柱。扶輪四大服 務需要活躍和不斷增長的社員來完成 使命。

強而有力和增長中的社員基礎讓 扶輪得以在我們的社區以至全球擴大 人道主義和教育,促進和平和相互理 解,增強信譽。社員增長亦為扶輪基 金提供支援;提升扶輪形象;引發新 思維;協助發展未來領袖;增進友 誼;創展機會把非扶輪成員介紹到扶 輪大家庭中來。

假如要把扶輪交捧到下一代,我 們一定要堅持為我們的隊伍注入新血 液。

回應國際扶輪馬奇約伯社長發展 社員的號召,3450地區在蒙古國創立 了兩個新扶輪社。國際扶輪在2003年 7月18日核准了尼斯奈爾扶輪社和崇 茂德扶輪社的申請。尼斯奈爾扶輪社 由王仲熹區總監所在的香港半山區扶 輪社輔導,創社社員25人。崇茂德扶 輪社則由麥貴榮區總監當選人所在香 港港京扶輪社輔導,創社社員27人。

由我和燕芳帶領的訪問團一行27 人;15 位來自香港,10 位來自澳門, 2 位來自上海,於2003年8月13日 至19日到蒙古國進行了公式訪問。期 間8月15日,在巴彥高酒店舉行了隆 重的授証晚會,分別向兩位新創立社 長殷黛娜女士和白霜霜女士頒發了證 書。當晚超過300位來自扶輪社,扶 青團和其他海內外嘉賓共同渡過了難 忘的一夜。為此,我特意向地區擴展 主任委員劉敬恆和助理總監(蒙古)甘博 致謝,感謝他們在過去數星期為這次 公式訪問做了極好的準備。我也特別 感謝鍾景鴻助理區總監帶同10位澳門 社友參加這次公式訪問,是伸出援手 和擴展社員的出色例子。

請出席2003年9月20日社員發展

及擴展研討會。您將會得到 更多相關的知識和訊息。期 待當日與您相會,伸出您的 援手。

地區總監





